These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject 
to change or modification by the public body at the next meeting.


SOUTH PLAINFIELD PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
MEETING MINUTES
September 13, 2016


The meeting was called to order by President Darlene Cullen at 6:30 pm.

President Cullen announced that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act and as such, proper notice of the meeting was published in the official newspapers, The Observer, The Courier-News and The Home News Tribune.

In attendance were:   President Darlene Cullen, Vice President Christine Faustini, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris.  Trustees:   Robert Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Stephanie Wolak, Mayor’s Alternate Cheryl Nagel-Smiley and Superintendent’s alternate Annemarie Stoeckel.  
Excused:  Frank Lemos

Also in attendance were:  Eric Aronowitz, Libby Barsky, Ken Morgan, and Carmela Sutor.  

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Led by James Katsingris.
President Cullen called for a motion to suspend the normal order of business.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Vice President Faustini.  The motion passed unanimously.

President Cullen stated that the board is going to make a presentation to a person that went over and above through the construction time of the library and with the various programs they had; the sponsorships and the dinners, documenting the project.  The board presented a plaque to Ken Morgan.  The plaque states:  This award is presented to Kenneth Morgan to express our deep appreciation for the outstanding photo commemoration and documentation of the South Plainfield Library building and construction.  From the South Plainfield Board of Trustees 2016 
President Cullen called for a motion to go back to the normal order of business. 

Gary Jones made the motion, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  The motion passed unanimously.
 
MINUTES:

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the Public meeting minutes of 
August 9, 2016.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini, and President Cullen.  Abstain:  Stephanie Wolak
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PAYMENT OF VOUCHERS:

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the payment of vouchers, check #11808 through #11845, totaling $38,793.37, which were reviewed by the library director and two trustees.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Vice President Faustini.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini, and President Cullen.
MONTHLY REPORTS:


Expense Report:  President Cullen called for a motion to accept the expense report.  

Anne Marie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini, and President Cullen.


Cash Receipt Report:  President Cullen called for a motion to accept the cash receipt report.  

Vice President Faustini made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini, and President Cullen. 

 
Statistical Report:  President Cullen called for a motion to accept the statistical report.  

Gary Jones made the motion, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini, and President Cullen.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Hansen reviewed her Director’s report in detail.

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the director’s report.

Bob Bengivenga made the motion, seconded by Gary Jones.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini, and President Cullen.
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COMMITTEE REPORTS:


Finance and Budget:  Melissa Katsingris reviewed the Bank Statement report in detail.

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the financial report.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini, and President Cullen.


  
Policy:  Gary Jones has nothing to report at this time.

Personnel:  Vice President Christine has nothing to report at this time.  

Building & Grounds:  Bob Bengivenga expressed that he is still very upset the way the dirt was put around the library and felt that he should have been more involved.  He also stated that he is still upset with the stoop that collects water they should be responsible and fix it.

Technology:  Annemarie Stoeckel stated that the technology committee met on 8/29/16.  We looked at several different items for discussion that day.  One was the staff copier, which is 10 years old and needed to be replaced.  We looked at two different models, both Cannon, one was a 3330 at $5,085 and the other was a 5535 at a cost of $6,899.  After looking at the difference of the two, for the needs of the staff we decided that the one for $5,085 was more than sufficient.  We went ahead and purchased this because it was an emergency situation because it up and died.  The next item was the laptop for the library.  We are looking at the Lenovo E560.  We needed to have 3 quotes and are going with Mr. Walters price at Majestic which was the lowest at $675.  The next item we looked at were the desktops, one just died that was not on the list to get replaced at this point so we are going to be looking for one additional one tonight.  We have to replace those 6 plus we need to buy a new desktop with a monitor for the circulation desk for the Children’s Room.  The other desktops that need to be replaced we can still utilize the monitors that came with the system.  We received 3 quotes for these as well and Mr. Walters price at Majestic was the lowest at $650 each and for the monitor $100 (6 desktops at $650 and one at $750).  They all come with a 3-year warranty.  
 
Community Relations:  Cheryl Nagel-Smiley stated that the committee met.  There is a park being built behind the library and was looking for something to do for the fall.  We came up with a Fall Festival, which would hopefully be on October 15th.  The children could bring pumpkins and paint them, we can get cider and donuts, there will be Halloween activities and the Mayor agreed to dress up like a scarecrow and read.  We will also have 1 or 2 face painters.  Cheryl also stated that she is going to ask the Friends to help and would like to try to get some pumpkin donations for children who show up without a pumpkin.

Mayor’s Report:  Cheryl Nagel-Smiley has nothing to report at this time but the Mayor will check with Len Miller regarding the sprinklers and this will likely be a spring target, with a bid package early next year.

Capital Campaign:  Vice President Faustini stated that the plan was to kick off the buy a brick fundraiser in conjunction with the book sale this weekend.  There was a piece of sidewalk left undone where the patio is now to the sidewalk.  She roughly measured the area and came up 
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with 80 sq. ft. and came up with 360 bricks and you do not put all engraved bricks in the ground, they are spaced apart.  She also spoke to a landscaper to find out the right way to do the project. That would be to lay the bricks first and as you get the engraved ones you pop out a blank one and place the engraved one.  The company that does the brick engraving is Bricks R Us and they have the cheapest price, $19, engraved and shipping.  Their plain bricks are $2 which includes shipping as well, which would be $720.  There is also a sand base that has to go down which would roughly be $180, that is a total of $900.  We would have to sell only 30 bricks to cover the cost of that one path.   The plan is to start the fundraiser and wait until the spring to do the project.    

Friends of the Library:  Stephanie Wolak stated that they will be setting up this Thursday for the book sale.  There will be two baskets and the tickets have to be sold that day and you must be present to win because of the type of tickets that have to be sold.  In the future we are going to get a program and we will be able to print the tickets and sell them in advance.  The Friends are looking to change a meeting dates which won’t affect the reports here, they are going to try and change it to the last Thursday of the month but it will not go into effect until January.  Cheryl added that she wanted to compliment Stephanie Bonanno.  She took on this job as the President, is very conscientious and is trying to do a good job and the Friends really have to be supportive of her, she is doing a great job.

Liaison to the Schools:  Annemarie Stoeckel has nothing to report at this time.

Board President:  President Cullen has nothing to report at this time.
OLD BUSINESS:  
A.  Bathroom Project:

Bob Bengivenga stated that he would like to have another meeting with Frank and Darlene.  Linda Hansen stated that they have been having trouble with the men’s room sink, it would work sometimes and then it wouldn’t because it has that sensor in it.  It is not the battery, it is getting worse and at this point we have no sink in the men’s room.  We could put Purell hand sanitizer in there which is a temporary band-aid but we need to address it.  President Cullen stated that she wants to make a decision if we are going to go out to bid or not.  President Cullen also stated that this is going to be carried and Bob is going to call a meeting.
B.  Display Unit:

Linda Hansen stated that she spoke to the furniture guy and he said that institutional furniture has a MDF core which is like particle board but not to think of the particle board as in the 70’s and 80’s, this is a much stronger way they fuse it together and it is pretty much the standard in institutional furniture because what they found was solid wood would warp and is very heavy.  If you are buying something from one of these institutional companies it is going to have what you think of as particle board like what you would get at IKEA or Home 
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Depot, etc.  It is strong and this one has the 1 3/16” oak veneer.  Linda added that she did some research for something comparable and the only thing she found was one that was for a retail store and is was much lower to the floor and could not find anything that was higher off the ground.  A long discussion went back and forth between the board members regarding this piece of furniture.  President Cullen stated that this item will be moved under New Business and the board will vote on it.
PUBLIC COMMENT:  

President Cullen called for a motion to open the meeting up to the public.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed the unanimously.
President Cullen asked if there were any comments from the public.

Eric Aronowitz stated that he attended a program about the breaking of the German Code in WWII and if anybody has seen the Imitation Game, this apparently is the real story, the Imitation Game just shows from the British perspective but the Polish intelligence community had as much or even more of an impact on breaking the German Code.  It was very fascinating to listen to what occurred.

President Cullen asked if there were any other comments from the public and added that the public portion will remain open during new business.
NEW BUSINESS:
1.  Approval of the 2015 Audit:

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the 2015 audit.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini, and President Cullen.

2.  Approval to purchase a new laptop computer:

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the purchase of a new laptop computer in the amount of $675.00 with a 3-year warranty.
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Gary Jones made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini, and President Cullen.  
President Cullen stated that the 3rd item is amended.

3.  Approval to purchase 7 desktop computers and 1 monitor.
President Cullen called for a motion to approve the purchase of 7 desktop computers at $650.00 each and 1 monitor at $100.00 with a 3-year warranty.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini, and President Cullen.
4.  Confirmation of the purchase of Canon Copier under an emergency purchase:
President Cullen called for motion for approval for the confirmation of the purchase of a Canon Copier which was under an emergency purchase in the amount of $5,085.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini, and President Cullen.

5.  Approval to purchase a tri-level display unit:
President Cullen called for a motion to approve the purchase of a tri-level display unit in the amount of $3,700.00.

President Cullen asked if there were any comments or questions.

Vice President Faustini commented that $3,700 is a lot of money and she does trust Linda.  She did the appropriate research and if she is satisfied that is how I am going to vote. 

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley also commented that this is being purchased through a library furniture company and while it may be a lot of money, the company knows what libraries need and if that is the cost and Linda has done the research I agree with Christine.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  In Favor:  Gary Jones, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Annemarie Stoeckel, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini, and President Cullen.  Opposed:  Bob Bengivenga and Stephanie Wolak.
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President Cullen called for a motion to close the Public portion of the meeting.

Gary Jones made the motion, seconded by Vice President Faustini.  The motion passed unanimously.

President Cullen called for a motion to move into executive session regarding contract negotiations.

Vice President Faustini made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed unanimously.
President Cullen called for a motion to go back into public session.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  The motion passed unanimously.
TRUSTEE REMARKS:

Bob Bengivenga:  Congratulations to Ken on a job well done.  Please remember that December 7 was when they bombed Pearl Harbor and approximately the same amount of people were killed on 9/11.  I hope the people don’t forget the incidents that happen.  Have a nice rest of September.  On September 18th there is a parade which is the only parade honors a war hero in Raritan NJ.
Cheryl Nagel-Smiley:  Congratulations Ken.  You’ve done a great job and I know your heart belongs to this library.  I am excited about Fall Festival.  I am excited about Earth Day.  I love to do these events and if anyone has ideas let me know.  I love reaching out to the community.  I enjoyed my summer and hope everyone else did also.
Melissa Katsingris:  Congratulations Ken.
Stephanie Wolak:  Congratulations Ken.  I am looking forward to the Fall Festival, book sale, our gaming license being used and am happy everything is coming along.
Gary Jones:   I hope everyone had a good summer.  
Annemarie Stoeckel:  Congratulations Ken.  I am enjoying the fall weather.  My daughter is getting married in 4 weeks and we would say she is getting married in the fall well now its fall and it’s very exciting.
Vice President Christine Faustini:    I would like to commend Gary on his article in the newspaper and also to Bob who was also in the newspaper.  Congratulations Ken.  
President Darlene Cullen:  Congratulations Ken.  Thank you for everything that you did and 
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you are going to be part of the history of the library and the future boards will see what we went through.  Libby, thank you for always coming to the meetings.  Thank you, James for leading us in the Pledge of Allegiance and attending tonight.  My son is now a Marine.  He graduated from boot camp.   Thank you every body for all of the work that you do on your various committees.  We have a great board here, everyone contributes.  I am really glad that we are starting to do these joint ventures with the borough and our own.  I think Fall Fest will be fantastic and hopefully it can coincide with the opening of Willow Park.  Happy fall.  See you in October.
ADJOURNMENT: 

President Cullen called for a motion to adjourn the Library Board Meeting at 7:52 pm.

Bob Bengivenga made the motion, seconded by Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  The motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted, 


Carmela A. Sutor
Library Board Secretary
